

erralingua

UNITY IN BIOCULTURAL DIVERSITY





Salt Spring Island, November 2011

Dear Terralingua Members and Friends,

As 2011 comes to a close, it's time to look back at the year's events and activities, and reflect on what we have accomplished here at Terralingua —and on where we go from here. I want to share with you both the excitement for our advances, and the undeniable challenges we face in going forward.

It is fair to say that 2011 was a pivotal year for Terralingua. Perhaps more clearly than we ever did since we started back in 1996, this year we felt that all our work is coming together and bearing fruit—and that this is happening not just in the ranks of the "already converted", but also in the larger world. It is as if the seeds we had been scattering around for a long time have finally taken hold and germinated.

This has been true this year in more ways than one, through increasing attention to our work in both academic and policy settings, as well as in the popular media:

- Our <u>Index of Linguistic Diversity</u> (ILD), which was peer-reviewed and published last year, is being hailed as a tool that (in the words of one of its reviewers) "promises to have a significant scientific impact on the field of linguistics and on our broader understanding of the impact of global forces on biocultural diversity". It was also the object of a colourful interview published earlier this year on <u>National Geographic News Watch</u>. If you haven't seen the interview yet, do check it out—it's a good read!
- Our <u>Vitality Index of Traditional Environmental Knowledge (VITEK)</u>, which continues to be tested in the field in Venezuela, is being praised as a tool that fills a major gap in our understanding of the processes that lead to the permanence or loss of traditional environmental knowledge (TEK). It has attracted the interest of researchers and students, a number of whom have been applying the methodology in their own fieldwork. It has also been the object of invited presentations at international meetings on indicators relevant to Indigenous Peoples.

Director Luisa Maffi

Board of Governors:

E. Annamalai, Interim Chair
George Appell, Vice Chair
Susan Fassberg,
Secretary/Treasurer
Jessica Brown, At Large
Christopher Dunn,
At Large
Cristina Goettsch
Mittermeier, At Large

Collaborators

David Harmon Jonathan Loh Stanford Zent Jen Hegarty Carla Paciotto Ellen Woodley

Staff

Tania Aguila Ortixia Dilts

Terralingua Address

217 Baker Rd.
Salt Spring Island, B.C.
V8K 2N6 Canada













- Having just returned from a meeting of the <u>Convention on Biological Diversity</u> in Montreal (Canada), in which I was invited to speak on both the ILD and the VITEK, I am glad to report that these two indicators are <u>well positioned to make an important contribution to biodiversity-relevant policy</u>, as they provide needed data on key aspects of cultural diversity that are intimately linked to biodiversity conservation: trends in the vitality of the world's languages and trends in the vitality of TEK.
- Our <u>Biocultural Diversity Education</u> <u>Initiative</u>, which we launched only a few months ago with initial support from the <u>Berman Foundation</u>, is already calling the attention of educators and students in the USA and Canada. We are developing a variety of <u>educational curriculum materials on biocultural diversity for high schools</u>, to be tested in two or three schools next year. Based on that experience, we intend to develop a full-fledged curriculum, including both print and online materials, to be disseminated as widely as possible throughout school systems in North America and beyond. We expect that, with some modifications, the materials will also be useful to <u>college students</u>. It is very encouraging to work with keen young minds—as the future of the biocultural diversity of life is in their hands!
- Thanks to the grant we received in 2010 from the Firebird Foundation, we established the Voices of the Earth project. This project aims to support Indigenous Peoples' own efforts to document and revitalize their oral traditions, which are increasingly at risk of being lost. Recording these traditions from the remaining fluent Elders has a key role in ensuring they are transmitted to younger generations. It helps maintain cultural continuity and identity, serves to rekindle people's connection with the land, and in some instances it can also support land title and rights cases, such as in the defense of indigenous lands from unwanted development. In our initial work with the Saanich and Tsilhqot'in First Nations of British Columbia, Canada, we are already seeing these connections with real-life issues relevant to sustaining the biocultural diversity of life. We are working to expand this project through partnerships with Indigenous Peoples in other parts of the world.

- Our <u>Biocultural Diversity Conservation portal</u> (the companion to our 2010 *Biocultural Diversity Conservation* book) showcases a growing number of on-the-ground projects that take an integrated biocultural approach to the conservation of both nature and culture. It is regularly visited by interested people from all over the world, from whom we hear that it offers a wealth of inspiring and illuminating information about the "nuts and bolts" of biocultural conservation. We plan to continue to enrich this resource and to stimulate the "community of practice" that it is helping create among researchers, professionals, and onthe-ground practitioners.
- Last but not least, we've significantly enhanced our outreach through our website, periodic e-news, twice-yearly e-zine Langscape, and presence on social media (Facebook, Twitter, and soon YouTube). We are receiving excellent feedback on all our media, and our membership and social media following are growing. At this time, I want to especially call your attention to our new website, which is more beautiful and informative than ever, with independent sites for most of our projects, and much more to come. Please let us know how you like it!

It is elating to see how the idea of biocultural diversity, which was at best quaint if not utterly obscure when we began to propose it fifteen years ago, now seems to be taking off in these and many other directions. The concept is now popping up in all kinds of places—whether or not people realize that it first came from Terralingua. When something like that happens, it's actually a sign that an idea is coming of age and penetrating into collective consciousness, so we're witnessing this with great joy and pride.

Needless to say, what Terralingua has done and continues to do wouldn't be possible without all the hard work that our extraordinarily dedicated **Terralingua team** has put into making it happen. This is a good time for me to thank them all. They are:

- Our staff members Tania Aguila and Ortixia Dilts, with whom many of you are familiar through our membership and media services (and who do much much more behind the scenes!)
- Dave Harmon and Jonathan Loh, the brains behind the ILD
- Stanford Zent, the intrepid developer of the VITEK
- Jen Hegarty and Carla Paciotto, the two wonder women working on our biocultural education curriculum
- Ellen Woodley, co-author with me of the book Biocultural Diversity Conservation (2010)



I also want to acknowledge the unwavering support of our **Board of Governors**: Chair Prof. Annamalai, Vice Chair Prof. George Appell, Secretary-Treasurer Susan Fassberg, and At-Large members Jessica Brown, Dr. Christopher Dunn, and Cristina Mittermeier. A supportive Board is the bedrock of an organization's success, and Terralingua is truly fortunate in this way as well.

There's no doubt that things are looking up for Terralingua and the mission we all share: sustaining the biocultural diversity of life for generations to come. We are poised for major breakthroughs with all of our projects, and for continuing to have a leading role in mainstreaming the value of biocultural diversity in the "real world". I feel that the next few years will be decisive in this respect.

However, precisely at this auspicious time, we're confronted with a major challenge when it comes to securing the means to do the work that lies ahead. Coinciding with the global financial crisis that has enveloped the world since 2008, the past three years have been hard on us in terms of fundraising. Some of our most reliable sources of grant monies have dried up—at least for now—and our existing reserves have been eroding. This situation is not sustainable. If we're not successful in turning it around soon, Terralingua will not be able to stay around long enough to make the breakthroughs we're positioned for—and to continue to work for a bioculturally better future.

We are rising to the challenge. We developed a multifaceted fundraising strategy, and are deploying it in earnest with help from our Board and other supporters. We have had some initial success, but more is needed. The key is maximum diversification of our sources of funding, through partnerships with a large variety of donors who share our goals. We're approaching likeminded foundations to let them know about Terralingua's work and how it can help them achieve their philanthropic goals. And we are coming to you, our trusted members and friends, to urge you to renew your generous support at this critical time. We need partners like you to ensure that, together, we can move our shared agenda forward and continue to pursue our mission.

Consider this: as you can see from the annual financial report included here, we continue to spend our funds very judiciously, and to put most of our resources into program development (nearly 80% in 2011). Then consider this: our anticipated budget for 2012 is a mere US \$240,000—a small amount with which, as we have done in the past, we'll be able to advance all of our projects, and to maintain our international leadership in biocultural research, education, policy, and on-the-ground work. But, as grant monies are increasingly difficult to come by, we need to substantially increase the amounts coming from individual donors, both large and small. At present, the proportion of our funding that comes from individual donations and major donations combined is 10%. We want to raise that proportion to 20% in 2012. So now consider this too: it is feasible! Today, our Terralingua family counts over a thousand members. As you know, we don't require a membership fee, but rely on your voluntary contributions. We do realize that some of you can do more, others less. But please chip in as generously as you can. We'll welcome your donations, no matter how large or small! And remember, your donations to Terralingua are tax-deductible in the USA, and may be deductible in other countries as well, depending on your tax code.

I count on you. Please be an active partner, and make your contribution to Terralingua today. There are several convenient ways you can do this: through the secure "Donate now" service on our website (www.terralingua.org), or by sending us a check or money order by mail. You can choose to support our general program of work, or specifically earmark your donation for any of our projects. And you can rest assured that your donations will be put directly to work to further our mission!

Imagine. Sustaining biocultural diversity, the true web of life. Together, we can do it.

With warm regards, and best wishes for the holidays,

Luisa Maffi, Ph.D.
Co-founder and Director

TERRALINGUA DONORS

Over the years, we have been fortunate to receive the support of many foundations, organizations, and individual donors who share Terralingua's mission. Here we want to directly acknowledge as many of them as possible. But our heartfelt thanks go to all of them, whether their names appear here or not!

\$50,000 and Above

- ♦ Estate of Aldon N. Roat
- ♦ The Christensen Fund
- ♦ Ford Foundation
- ♦ The Firebird Foundation

\$10,000 and Above

- ♦ George N. Appell
- ♦ Berman Foundation
- ♦ International Development Research Centre

\$1,000 and Above

- ♦ Luisa Maffi
- Allan Chinen
- ♦ Justin Nolan
- ♦ OGIFA

\$500 and Above

- ♦ Marcello Buiatti
- ♦ Kent Walter Jewell
- ♦ George W. Grace
- ♦ Alan & Charity McNabb

\$100 and Above

- New England Biolabs Foundation
- ◆ Claude Sourzac

- Dennis Smith
- ♦ Molly Lee
- Richard Thoman, Jr
- Michael Krauss
- ♦ Nita Moore
- ♦ Garland D.Bills
- Glenn Aparicio Parry (in memory of Moonhawk Alford)
- ♦ Gene Anderson
- ♦ Lenora A. Timm
- Bernd S. Müller
- Michael Johnson
- ♦ Máire Mullarney
- ♦ Rhoda Simmons
- ♦ Larry M. Jones
- Peter Mühlhäusler
- ♦ Joshua Fishman
- ♦ Anna Margareta Ritamäki-Sjöstrand
- Andrew Carothers
- ♦ Sarah Lanning
- Nancy C. Dorian
- ♦ Christian R. Vogl
- ♦ Catherine Baumgartner
- ♦ Stephen Matthews
- Olympia Terral
- ◆ Stephen Tobias & Alice Webber (in memory of Mary Haas)
- E. James Lieberman
- ◆ Matthew Goldberg

- ♦ Iliana Reyes
- Angus Parker
- ♦ Jocelyn Graf
- ♦ Kenneth Samela
- ♦ Nathaniel Warehime
- Andrew Currie
- ♦ Jeanine Pfeiffer
- ♦ Dan F. Orcherton
- Diana Gonzalez
- ♦ Brent Berlin
- ◆ Claudia Brugman◆ Joan Doria
- ♦ Nyr Indictor
- Roy Iutzi-Mitchell
- ♦ Ole-Henrik Magga
- ♦ Gary J. Martin
- Tyler John Sterkel
- Kierán Suckling
- Antonio Teixera
- Edward C. (Ted) Wolf
- Juanita Bason (on behalf of Professor Holmes)
- ♦ James K. Walter
- ♦ Jonathan Pool

\$50 and Above

- Edward Fowler Tuttle
- ♦ Jim Wilce
- ♦ Winifred McLaughlin
- ♦ Anne Fitzgerald

- Larry Rosenwald
- John P. Clark
- Peter van Baarle
- Maria Pina Egidi
- James L. Armagost
- James L. Armagost
- ♦ Erica Bigio
- Johanna Silverthorne
- Sean Duke
- ♦ Meryl McQueen
- Dewi Evans
- ♦ Margaret Florey
- ♦ Robert Brian Levy
- ♦ Linda Lanz
- Philippe Vigny
- Steven Iverson
- ♦ Stephen Houston
- Barbara Tomassini
- Federico D. Cross
- R. Alan HedleyKelly Poe
- ♦ Sheila Reid
- ♦ Gordon Ross
- Warren E. HeckJeffry Matthews
- Jejjry MattneJon Reyhner
- James K. Walter
- Grace Fielder
- David Chambers (on behalf of Whittaker Chambers)
- ◆ Agnes Chavez (on behalf of Journey with Sube)
- Deborah Hirsch Bezanis

THIS IS HOW WE USE YOUR DONATIONS

Fundrasing 2% General Operations 20% Program Development 78%



